EDMOND PIECEWICZ
APPEAL FROM UNFAVORABLE ACTION

FEBRUARY 22, 2016

Hearing continued from February 11, 2016

The hearing continued from February 11th was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 7:30 p.m. on the Appeal from Unfavorable Action of the Building Commissioner filed by Edmond Piecewicz, 58 Crescent Street, Stow concerning denial of a request for zoning enforcement related to the property at 51 Crescent Street.  The property contains approx. 1,800 sq. ft. and is shown on Stow Property Map U-10 as Parcel 28.  
Board members present:  Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron and Bruce Fletcher.

Present were the applicant Edmond Piecewicz, Charles Lewis of 53 Crescent Street and Stephen Quinn, business owner at 45 Crescent Street.  Also present were Joseph Bolinsky whose business activity is the subject of the appeal and Building Commissioner Craig Martin.  

Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and began the meeting by quoting words of the late Supreme Court Justice Antonin Scalia:  "We do not interpret the law – we apply the law".  These words seem to him to be relevant to this proceeding.

Mr. Tarnuzzer called attention to the Zoning Bylaw, Table of  Principal Uses – Residential Uses and also to Section 3.2, Residential District Uses, in particular 3.2.1.7, "Professional office or home occupation, provided that: items 1 through 8".   

Mr. Fletcher had previously e-mailed to members his thoughts and opinion related to the matter before the Board.  It is necessary to determine if it is believed the Building Commissioner erred in his decision.  The Building Commissioner, in his letter of December 7, 2015 to the applicant, addressed each of the eight criteria of 3.2.1.7 that had been met.  Mr. Fletcher found no error in the findings.  The applicant takes issue with the business, that it cannot be a home occupation if it serves customers off premises and outside the area.  Mr. Fletcher pointed out the business is not being conducted on the premises but is a professional office with interior storage of supplies, etc.  He would consider the AMC use provides a commercial service but not on the property in question.  There is coming and going with parking for employees and visitors.   There is no exterior storage of materials.  The dumpsters are hidden from view and could be emptied once or twice a month if that traffic is felt to be a problem.  It must be assumed there are "goods" to be bought in and taken away.  Perhaps that is over and above what is allowed.  The applicant claims the activity is a nuisance.  The Building Commissioner did not address traffic. The original request of the applicant did not address a pre-existing use.  Mr. Bolinsky claims he spends time between both this and the Robert Road residence.  Mr. Fletcher felt the amount of time was not relevant.  
Questions were raised concerning the subject property.  How could the house lot have been sold separately from the garage lot without the house lot having frontage?  The Assessors' map shows a dotted line between the house and garage parcels.  Is it possible the owner of the garage holds a fee in the land on which the house sits?  Is there a pre-existing, non-conforming use on one or both lots?  How was the second story added to the house without a special permit from the ZBA?
Ms. Shoemaker noted there is a 1953 subdivision plan of the property that shows separation into three lots, none with frontage.  Mr. Bolinsky did not acquire the subject property until 2002.  There was a residential use separate from the business use at that time.  

Charles Lewis said the entire property was once owned by his grandfather, Donald Lewis.  The parcel 4 shown on the subdivision plan was sold in 1960 to Bernard Fletcher.  Leland Lewis, father of Charles, constructed a dwelling on parcel 3 in 1957.  Donald Lewis owned and conducted a repair and filling station business in the garage, parcel 2, until sold to Leland in 1960 when the two parcels. 3 (house) and 2 (garage). were merged.  Upon Leland's passing, his sister, Kathleen, purchased the garage, and the house was sold to Mr. Bolinsky.  Mr. Lewis was requested to submit this history to the Board in writing.  

Mr. Byron noted permits are not required for a business being operated from a home.  Some have vehicles associated with the business.  This business in the residential district is highly screened.  
Ms. Shoemaker reminded the wording of the bylaw:  "2. The use is clearly incidental to and secondary to the use as a residence."  It occurred to her the residential use in this case is incidental and secondary to use as a business.
Mr. Tarnuzzer urged the members to review and consider each of the eight criteria of Section 3.2.1.7 and either agree or disagree as to compliance.  

Ms. Shoemaker pointed out that Mr. Bolinsky established residency at 51 Crescent Street through voter registration on March 24, 2015, following the Building Commissioner's letter of March 12, 2015 advising of the written request for zoning enforcement.  He was then not in compliance, per the Commissioner, and then was in compliance at a later date.  Her question:  How much of the house is devoted to the business and how much to residence?  On the question of home occupation/professional use, a court (if it comes to that) will decide an interpretation based on established precedents.  If this has come up before in Massachusetts, it will be applied in this case.  A "home occupation" is not defined in the bylaw. 

Mr. Fletcher pointed out that customers are being serviced elsewhere.  This is an office for the business.  

Mr. Byron had conducted a site visit, accompanied by Commissioner Martin.  At that time there were two trucks on the property.  Mr. Bolinsky explained that one is his and the other for use by a helper.  Other employees take trucks home.  The office is typical with computer, files, etc.

Mr. Barney pressed the issue of office vs. living space.  Reply was the living space is above the garage area.  There is one bedroom above the office area:  50/50.  

Mr. Fletcher said the intent of the bylaw is open to interpretation as it is not specific.  As to nuisance, that is difficult to assess.  

At this point, Mr. Tarnuzzer noted the interpretation (or lack thereof) of "professional office or home occupation".  He suggested the hearing be closed and a future meeting of the Board scheduled for discussion toward a decision.  He planned to contact Town Counsel for advice.  
On motion of Mr. Barney, second by Ms. Shoemaker, it was voted unanimously to close the hearing.  Hearing closed at 9:05 p.m. 

A future meeting of the Board was discussed.  It was decided to meet again on Thursday, March 3rd, 2016 at 7:30 p.m.  

On motion of Ms. Shoemaker, second by Mr. Barney, it was voted unanimously to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Catherine A. Desmond

Secretary to the Board

_____________________________________
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